
 

CAMDEN COUNTY BOARD OF CHOSEN FREHOLDERS 

FREEHOLDER MEETING 

AUGUST 21, 2014 – 7:00 P.M. 

BUD DUBLE SENIOR CENTER 

33 COOPER FOLLY ROAD 

ATCO, NEW JERSEY 08004 

 
 The meeting was called to order by Deputy Director Edward T. 
McDonnell at 7:05 p.m. 
 
 The Clerk called the roll and the following Freeholders 
answered: 
 

PRESENT: GENTEK, MCCRAY, RODRIGUEZ, MCDONNELL, 
 ABSENT: LEONARD, NASH, CAPPELLI 
     
 The Deputy Director stated adequate notice of this meeting has 
been provided in accordance with the Open Public Meetings Act. 
 
 The Deputy Director called upon the Five Star Service Unit 
Girl Scout Troop of Winslow Township to lead everyone in the Pledge 
of Allegiance followed by the National Anthem, sung by Merle 
O’Brien, Lois Pressey, Nellie Jordon and Eleanor Young. 
 
 Deputy Director McDonnell thanked the Five Star Service Unit 
Girl Scout Troop and the ladies for their participation. 
 
 The Deputy Director said there are large print agendas 
available for those who are visually impaired.  If you require the 
large print agenda, please see the Clerk seated to my far right. 
 
 The Deputy Director welcomed everyone to the meeting of the 
Camden County Board of Freeholders.  He said we are very pleased to 
be in Winslow Township. He said it is the practice of the 
Freeholders to hold our meeting each month in one of our 
municipalities outside of the County Seat of Camden so that all 
members of the public will have full access to the meetings of the 
Board.   
 
 The Deputy Director said as is our custom, we ask Mayor Barry 
Wright and members of the Winslow Township Council to come forward 
for a presentation to thank them for hosting this meeting.  He 
called upon Freeholder Rodriguez to come forward also. 
 The Deputy Director thanked the Mayor and Council for hosting 
the meeting. He asked Mayor Wright to introduce the Council members 
– Anthony Tomasello and Evelyn Leverett. 
 The Deputy Director said we want to thank you so much for 
having us here tonight.  I always enjoy coming to Winslow, he said. 
 The Deputy Director said one of the reasons is because of Barry 
Wright who is just a terrific person and the “Best” Mayor in the 
Room tonight.  He said we have a tremendous working relationship 
with him.  He said we work through our public works department and 
Barry is always nice enough to compliment all the work that Sam 
Martello and Dominic Vesper and staff do on the roads to try to 
keep our County roads in great shape and so many other things that 
we cooperate on, particularly in the area of economic development. 
 The Deputy Director said this is probably “THE” Mayor and 
certainly all kidding aside in Camden County when it comes to 
economic development what he has done in Winslow Township and what 
you are going to do now with the Atlantic Basin connection is going 
to be fabulous.  The Deputy Director said, “Mayor, thank you so 
much for having us and I also have something else I want to do.  He 
said Freeholder Rodriguez has joined us and each year we are 
fortunate to give out a check from the CDBG Block Grant Fund and 
tonight we are presenting to you, Mayor and Council members, a 



check from a Program that Freeholder Rodriguez oversees and 
tonight’s check is for $69,100.00 for Winslow Township. 

 

PRESENTATION 

 
 The Deputy Director said the other thing we do when we come to 
a town is we ask the Mayor to tell us of a group in town that 
really does great work.  We don’t have much to give them but we do 
like to congratulate great groups that do great works in town.  He 
said we have a Certificate and small donation.  He said the Mayor 
of Winslow Township decided that the non-profit that is going to 
accept the award Rubies & Pearls.  Melissa Laster who is the Vice-
President came forward.  The Deputy Director said this is an 
organization for young women who are mentored and work together to 
help them be and grow to have great futures and careers and also to 
mentor younger women to do the same.  He said not only do they do 
that but part of their becoming mature contributing citizens, they 
go into the community to do work and do volunteer work.  They even 
do some fundraising.  The Deputy Director called upon Melissa to 
say a few words and thanked her for all her work. 
 Melissa Laster, Vice President of Rubies & Pearls, said I am 
standing here on behalf of Ms. Diane McKenzie, who wasn’t able to 
make it this evening.  She is our CEO and Director.  Melissa said 
Rubies & Pearls has been established for the past four years.  She 
said we meet at the STAR building on Erial Road on Saturdays from 
10:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m.  She said we work with ladies from the 
ages of five years old to 18 years old.  She said our focus is to 
make them productive women in society by building their self-
esteem, their leadership skills, the importance of higher 
education, their faith in God and also build the gaps in their 
families.  She said a lot of children are brought up in broken 
homes now so we do a lot with their mothers to build their 
relationship if needed.  She said I love the girls, they are all my 
little sisters because I don’t have any sisters, I have all 
brothers.  They are beautiful young ladies that go to school in 
Winslow – we have students who have 4.0 GPA’s.  The children of 
Winslow are doing good things.  We do a lot of community service.  
They are going to ask to do more community service this year 
working with children who have special needs.  One of our young 
ladies who will be a senior at Winslow High this year, was the one 
who coordinated a whole Breast Cancer walk for our girls, they did 
all the fundraising, and earned about $600.00 doing it on their 
own.  They saw how important it is to raise money for a good cause. 
 She thanked everyone again.  She said we will be going to Back to 
School Night and have brochures out – if you know ladies from the 
ages of 5 to 18 and would like to join the group, feel free to come 
out on a Saturday at the STAR building.  Thank you. 
 Mayor Wright said this whole idea of mentoring our young 
children and I give Diane and Melissa so much credit for giving 
themselves so selflessly to guide these girls in the right 
direction.  He said I was at an event they had in the Park at the 
STAR building a few weeks ago where a National Organization from 
New York actually came down and gave the Rubies & Pearls some 
school bags and school supplies because of their accomplishment.  
He said out of 23 girls 17 made the honor roll this year!!  He said 
in Winslow Township, we are extremely proud of the job you are 
doing and you are going to provide us with some great female 
leaders in the future.  Thank you. 
 

COMMUNITY AWARD 

 
The Deputy Director said as we go from town to town we like to 

find people who have made extraordinary contributions or 
organizations and in this case, the organization is the Winslow 
Township Lions Club.  Representing the Lion’s Club is Howard Weimer 
and Tom Eckardt. They came forward.   



Deputy Director McDonnell said we have a Proclamation for you 
to thank you for the great work that you do.  He said it is all 
good words about how great they are but rather than read the whole 
thing, I do want to mention a couple of things that are said in 
here.  The Deputy Director said Winslow Township Lions Club was 
chartered in 1952.  Also, Lion’s Club International, itself, the 
entire organization was started in Chicago by a man named Melvin 
Jones in 1917.  He said the organization, Lions International has 
46,000 clubs and 1.35 million members in 200 countries.  He said as 
you know and a lot of us know through the Lion’s Club what they do 
about the vision issue for folks.  He said this Lions Club is a 
little different – they go way beyond that mission of providing 
eyeglasses and eye exams for kids and adults but they also make 
such major contributions to the community.  He said Mayor Wright 
asked if he could stay up here because he wanted to talk a little 
bit about what they folks do beyond what you normally think of the 
Lions Club.  They do so much more to help Winslow Township. 

Mayor Wright said when you are the Mayor of a town and 
different things come up – you look around either the tax money is 
not there – the one organization we can always count on and depend 
on is the Lions Club.  For instance, he said, our Veterans Day 
celebration which is so important to us, the Lions Club provides 
the refreshments for that event.  When it comes to Memorial Day, it 
is so important to remember the people who gave so much for this 
country and for this Township, the Lions Club once again is the 
organization that is there.  Our celebration committee as far as we 
go whether it is for Halloween, or Easter Egg Hunt, once again the 
Lions Club are there - these people give so selflessly.  On behalf 
of the governing body of Winslow Township and the residents, we 
thank you for all the work you do. Thank you. 

Deputy Director presented Mr. Wiemer and Mr. Eckhardt with the 
Proclamation and congratulated them. 

Mr. Wiemer thanked the Board of Freeholders on behalf of the 
members of the Winslow Township Lions Club for this award.  He said 
it is very much appreciated by us.  Some of the things that we 
recently got into which we feel is very important today is the food 
banks.  We have donated to three different food banks and we are 
going to continue this because we know there are a lot of people 
out there that don’t get what they need on a daily basis.  That is 
one of the things and we are also into helping the hearing impaired 
– we supply hearing tests for people and hearing aids.  He said 
like the Mayor said, we have the eyeglass examinations and we 
support buying eyeglasses for people and also work with the blind. 
 He said believe it or not the blind use the computer better than I 
will ever be able to use it!  They really have great programs out 
there for them.  These are some of the things we do for support.  
Thank you.  
 
 Mayor Wright said there is a little bit of irony – the Lions 
Club of Winslow was started in 1952 and believe it or not I look 
young but I was born in 1952 – that is a pretty good year!   

He said I want to take this opportunity to tell you what this 
Freeholder Board has done for us in Winslow Township.  He said we 
have Freeholder Leonard with Sam Martello and a wonderful County 
Engineer, Kevin Becica.  When you look at the roads they repaired 
in Winslow Township, Fleming Pike, Cedarbrook Road all the way out 
to Route 73 and the Biway at New Brooklyn Lake.  They just finished 
Williamstown Road all the way day to the light in dire need of 
repair.  He said we see Berlin New Freedom Road all the way out to 
Berlin.  He said we waited so long for these things.  It is 
happening in Winslow Township.  He said I have to say the response 
this year, after the terrible winter we had in fixing these 
potholes, I actually called Ian Leonard and asked him if he was 
renting space in my storage unit for this pothole machine because I 
see it in Winslow so much.  He said Jeff Nash and Frank Moran with 
the County Parks, what they have been able to do with the County 
Park over there, they actually established their first 18 hole disk 



golf course in the area.  He said disk golf is a new game and 
because of Jeff Nash and Frank Moran we have a golf game that I 
don’t embarrass myself with.  He said we have Michelle Gentek and 
Chris Waldron with their efforts with our Sustainable New Jersey 
action here which resulted in a $10,000.00 grant we received this 
year with all these environmentally sound issues that they are 
coming forward with.  Carmen Rodriguez, I can’t say enough about 
her and the Board of Health – providing our Seniors with eye 
screening, flu shots and bringing the Health Van down to Winslow 
Township – thank you so much, Carmen and your staff.  Scot McCray 
and the Communications people, we have Director Blaker and the 
Chief in the back.  He said I don’t know if you are aware of it but 
we have transferred all of our Police and Emergency Communications 
to the County Communications Center.  What does that mean to 
Winslow, we have an up to date $39 million complex handling our 
emergency calls now, which means a savings to Winslow Township of 
$600,000.00 a year.  That is how we control taxes – that is the 
County and the Township working together.  He said this whole 
transition which started on June 1st has actually and I give the 
Director and his staff credit, so smoothly it is unbelievable.  The 
Mayor said one of my favorite Freeholders, Ed McDonnell, when you 
talk about economic development and I have to put Director Cappelli 
in there as well – what they have been able to do because of their 
push and the sewer intercept line and sewer moratorium being lifted 
that was a $59 million project because of this gentleman behind me 
and Lou Cappelli and that Board that it is done!  What does that 
mean, the sewer moratorium has been lifted and it means Winslow is 
on the move.  I will tell you right now, with just the building 
permits that have been issued for what you see on Cross Keys Road, 
Gloucester Township, eat your hearts out, it is in Winslow now 
between that and Taylor Woods that is a $16 million increase in tax 
ratables for Winslow Township.  Even more important than that, when 
that construction is done, we have created because of their help 
600 new jobs in Winslow Township that is very significant to our 
residents in Winslow Township and because of that and because of us 
being on good fiscal ground with the help of this Freeholder Board, 
we actually this week just had our Bond rating increased two 
points.  That means that we are looking at a significant decrease 
in the interest we pay on our Bonds.  On behalf of all of us, I 
thank this Freeholder Board and I thank you all for listening 
tonight. 

The Deputy Director thanked Mayor Wright for those very kind 
words. 

The Deputy Director said I would like to take a moment to 
introduce another Mayor in the room tonight – Stratford Mayor John 
Gentliss.  Thank you for being here. 

 
 The Deputy Director proceeded with the Agenda. 
 
 

PUBLIC HEARING – f 

 

PUBLIC HEARING – RESOLUTION OF THE COUNTY OF CAMDEN IN THE 

STATE OF NEW JERSEY AUTHORIZING A GUARANTEE BY THE COUNTY OF 

THE PAYMENT OF THE PRINCIPAL OF AND INTEREST ON NOT MORE THAN 

$1,600,000.00 AGGREGATE PRINCIPAL AMOUNT OF THE “COUNTY 

GUARANTEED REVENUE BONDS (THE BATTLESHIP NEW JERSEY PROJECT), 

SERIES 2014 TO BE ISSUED BY THE CAMDEN COUNTY IMPROVEMENT 

AUTHORITY FOR THE PURPOSE OF FINANCING CERTAIN CAPITAL 

IMPROVEMENTS ON BEHALF OF THE HOME PORT ALLIANCE FOR THE USS 

NEW JERSEY, INC. 

 
 The Deputy Director declared the Public Hearing open. 
Seeing no one wishing to comment, the Deputy Director asked 
for a Motion to close the Public Hearing.  Freeholder McCray 
made a motion to close the Public Hearing with a second by 



Freeholder Rodriguez and on roll call, all Freeholders present 
voted aye. 
 
 The Deputy Director said it is noted for the record that 
we will be adopting this Bond Resolution at the September 
meeting. 
 

CORRESPONDENCE 

 
 The Deputy Director asked if there was any correspondence.  
The Clerk advised that there is a note addressed to Thomas 
Castellano of Senior Services from The Pennsauken Senior Tower 
residents, as follows: 
 
  “Dear Tom, 
           Thanks a million for organizing the Prize Bingo and 
other activities for Camden County Senior Citizens and for being so 
kind and gracious in reserving tables for Pennsauken Senior Tower 
residents at the various events.  We really appreciate it. 
 Sincerely, Inez Wilson” 
 
 The Deputy Director said very nice and for those of you who 
don’t know it Tom Castellano runs our Senior Citizens Programs in 
Camden County and he really does do a great job.  It is nice when 
someone takes the time to say so. 
 

COMPTROLLER’S REPORT 

 
The Deputy Director asked for a motion to adopt the 

Comptroller’s Report.  Freeholder McCray made a motion to adopt the 
Comptroller’s Report with a second by Freeholder Rodriguez and on 
roll call, all Freeholders present voted aye. 
     
 The Deputy Director said the next portion of the meeting is 
open to the public for discussion of the resolutions to be acted 
upon tonight. There will be another public hearing later in the 
meeting in which you can discuss any topics at all but this portion 
is limited to the discussions of the resolutions upon which we will 
vote. 
 
 The Deputy Director declared the Public Hearing open.   
 

 Mayor John Gentliss of Stratford, addressed the Freeholders.  
He said I am the proud 2nd Mayor in the room!!  He said what brought 
me here tonight is that I just wanted to thank the Freeholders for 
considering Resolution 17 for the milling and resurfacing of 
Warwick Road in Stratford.  Thank you for your consideration and 
thank you for your expeditious work on trying to get the Bridge 
open at the High Speed Line.  You guys do a great job.  It doesn’t 
go unnoticed at the Municipal level.  Keep up the good work and, 
folks, they really do a good job appreciate what you have here 
because they are really here for the people.  Have a nice evening. 
 Deputy Director McDonnell thanked the Mayor for his kind 
words. 

 

 Shirley Corsey of Winslow Township identified herself as a 
small business owner.  She said I just had a question about 
Resolution No. 78 – it is a Chapter 159 for Workforce Learning Link 
Program.  She said I would like to know more about that.  The 
Deputy Director said Chapter 159 means that it is money we are 
getting from another source and in this case it is from the State 
for the running of this program.  The Freeholder Board does not 
actually pay for the program.  He said the Learning Link I do know. 
 He said it is one of the training programs that we do for 
displaced workers, people who have lost their jobs.  It is One Stop 
training programs.   



Ms. Corsey said I am an eligible training provider and I 
wanted to know how I can be a part of that – maybe I already am 
because I am allowed to get people enrolled in my program.  She 
said her business is Healthcare IT School of New Jersey.  The 
Deputy Director said Kathy Mayfield runs One Stop.  Ms. Corsey said 
I know Ms. Mayfield and I receive individual students but if this 
is some type of grant I want to know more about it.  She said I own 
a school and am on the eligible training list so people on 
unemployment can enroll in my program.  I hadn’t heard of this 
Workforce Learning Link.  The Deputy Director said I don’t think it 
is new, I have heard of it.  I am just not sure what it is 
specifically.  The Deputy Director said we will get someone to call 
you.   

 
Freeholder Rodriguez said in June we established an Addiction 

Awareness Task Force and this month we are actually appointing 
members to this Addiction Task Force.  She said I want to take a 
moment to recognize some of these individuals who are here today 
who came all the way out here to be recognized and acknowledged.  
Freeholder Rodriguez called forward, Michelle Azan, Patti DiRenzo, 
Anthony Leone, William Lynch, Bob Wahlquist, Chief Christopher 
Winters of Pine Hill Police Department, and John Pelicane of Camden 
County.  The Freeholder said I don’t have an award or certificates 
for you but what I actually have for you is work.  I hope you are 
ready.  She said when Camden County took over the City Police Force 
– the Camden County Metro was created – there was something that 
really became very evident and that was the issue with addiction 
and the problem that it creates throughout the entire County not 
just the City.  She said that became a real issue so the Freeholder 
Director and I went back and forth on how we are going to deal with 
this issue.  One of the things that became very evident was that we 
needed an Awareness Task Force - individuals who could come 
together and really guide and drive how we deal with this very 
significant issue.  These individuals are here because they have 
accepted a challenge to be able to create programming and guide us 
and direct us in addressing this real issue that we have in the 
community.  The Freeholder said I don’t want to call it a crisis 
because that is over used but it definitely is a very serious 
issue.  They are here not to be rewarded but at least for a moment 
to be acknowledged for all the hard work they are going to 
encounter driving this force because they are going to be working 
hard on your behalf.   

Freeholder Rodriguez called upon John Pelicane, who was 
instrumental from the very beginning in creating this. 

Mr. Pelicane said I am the Drug and Alcohol Director for the 
County.  He said basically we recognized that this is a significant 
problem – it affects every area of the County.  He said Dominic 
Vesper, Jr., Freeholder Rodriguez and Director Cappelli and the 
rest of the team, Sandi Kelly, had put together a strong team.  
There are a lot of ideas and a lot of things we can do to turn the 
tide of addiction around and make a lot of headway.  I am sure the 
team is ready to work hard and I am ready to work with everybody.  
Thank you. 

Freeholder Rodriguez said thank you, all of you, and again we 
have your work cut out for you.  We really appreciate the work you 
are going to be doing.  She said we tried to get individuals from 
every aspect of the community.  She said we have Chiefs and people 
from all aspects. 

Freeholder Rodriguez said the Addiction Awareness Task Force, 
what we did was to pick people from different areas, including 
people who are addicted who offer some advice to the program – they 
are a part of it.  She said we are taking little bits and pieces 
throughout the community.  She said we have mothers of children who 
suffered through addiction.  What they do – they are not fixing the 
problem, they are asking the same exact questions you are asking so 
that we can put things into place to help people in that situation. 
  



Mr. Angilella interjected in response to a member of the 
audience.  Mr. Angilella said in addition to what the Task Force is 
going to do, we in County Government are working with the 
Prosecutor, with the Judiciary and with our Jail.  We do not 
believe that people who have a drug addiction problem belong in our 
jail.  The jail is a precious limited community resource.  We 
should not be filling it up with people who have an addiction 
problem.  To that end, we have started the drug court that reviews 
people’s drug problem and in the next year we will hire a 
contractor who is working with us from a nationally known firm to 
help us make sure that the right type of people end up in jail.  
Not people with medical problems and that is what addiction is.  
That is what we are working on.  Also, Mr. Angilella said the new 
Prosecutor, I have spoken at length with her about this and she 
gets it.  I think you are going to see some changes.  Freeholder 
Rodriguez said that is what the Addiction Task Force is for – they 
are not going out and making decisions but they are advising us of 
all of these challenges that exist in our community so we can take 
action such as creation of the drug courts, etc.  They are here to 
advise us on what we need to do to work things out and make things 
better for the entire County and for everyone. 

Freeholder Rodriguez thanked all the new members of the Camden 
County Board of Freeholders Addiction and Awareness Task Force. 

Deputy Director thanked Freeholder Rodriguez and said we are 
glad that you brought these folks up so we can know who they are 
and the hard work they will be doing. 

 

Suzanne Bradley addressed the Freeholders regarding Resolution 
28 Chapter 159 Funds into the Budget for the Camden County Office 
of the Prosecutor’s Violence Against Women Act (VAWA) Grant 
Program.  The Deputy Director responded and said that money is 
going to the Prosecutor’s Office.   

Freeholder McCray responded and said that money is going 
specifically to Women who have been a victim of domestic violence. 
 The question from Ms. Bradley is what happens to men who are 
victims of domestic violence.  The Freeholder said I am sure there 
are agencies out there and he asked her for her contact information 
so he could meet with her to discuss further. 

 

Shanell Preacher addressed the Freeholders and asked about the 
Stop the Violence Program and how people abuse it by getting around 
the system.  She said they are using the system and file claims in 
Court but don’t show up for Court.  She said it is not right to be 
using the taxpayers’ money.  The Deputy Director responded and said 
you are talking about the Judicial System and that is run by the 
State.  He said we really don’t have any input into that at all.  
She asked if the Freeholders would look into it further.   

Seeing no one wishing to speak, Freeholder McCray made a 
motion to close the public hearing with a second by Freeholder 
Rodriguez and all Freeholders present voted aye. 
 
 The Deputy Director said at our Caucus Meeting on Tuesday 
evening, the Board of Freeholders reviewed the Resolutions to be 
acted upon tonight.  It was at that time that the Board discussed 
the items to be voted upon.  He said we will be voting on 
Resolutions in blocks based on the unanimous consent of the 
Freeholders.   
 

RESOLUTIONS 1 THROUGH 105 

 
 The Deputy Director asked for a Motion to adopt Resolutions 1 
through 105.  Freeholder Rodriguez made a motion to adopt with a 
second by Freeholder McCray and on roll call, all Freeholders 
present voted aye. 
 



1. Resolution authorizing an award of Contract, pursuant to 
solicitation of quotations, by and between the County of 
Camden (Department of Buildings and Operations) and Purdy 
Mechanical Inc., for meter pit and piping for Veterans 
Cottages at Lakeland, in the amount of $24,775.00 - 
CAF#9900180481. 
 

2.  Resolution authorizing an Agreement, pursuant to a publicly 
advertised Request for Proposals, by and between the County of 
Camden (Department of Buildings & Operations) and Concord 
Engineering Group, Inc., for the provision of Design Services 
for the replacement of the Cooling Towers and Heat Exchangers 
at the Camden County Courthouse, in the amount of $25,000.00 - 
CAF#9900180425. 

 
3.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (Bid A-66/2014), 

by and between the County of Camden (Department of Buildings 
and Operations) and Tyco Integrated Security, LLC, for 
security upgrades at Camden County Hall of Justice, in the 
amount of $298,967.82 - CAF#9900180582. 

 
4.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (Bid A-49/2014), 

by and between the County of Camden (Department of Buildings 
and Operations) and Various Vendors, for the purchase of Copy, 
Computer Paper and Envelopes for various Camden County 
Departments and Cooperative Members, under the Camden County 
Cooperative Pricing System, I.D. #57- CCCPS. 

 
5.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (Bid A-57/2014), 

by and between the County of Camden (Department of Buildings 
and Operations) and Majek Fire Protection, Inc., for Fire 
Suppression System Inspection, Testing and Maintenance, for 
various buildings for Camden County and its Agencies under the 
Camden County Cooperative Pricing System, I.D. #57- CCCPS, in 
the amount of $131,562.00. Funding to be encumbered as 
supplies are utilized. 

 
6.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (Bid A-54/2014), 

by and between the County of Camden (Department of Buildings 
and Operations) and Genuine Parts Company, for automotive 
replacement parts on an "as needed basis". 

 
7.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (Bid A-58/2014), 

by and between the County of Camden (Division of Shared 
Services) and J.H. Williams Enterprises for Alterations and 
Addition to the Camden County Animal Shelter, in the amount of 
$1,140,500.00 - CAF#9900180636. 

 
8.  Resolution inserting Chapter 159 Funds into the Budget for the 

Haddon Avenue Transit Village Project in the amount of 
$768,760.00. 

 
9.  Resolution authorizing a Bond Substitution for the Cooper 

River Park Safe Access Plan Design, in the amount of 
$68,025.00. 

 
10.  Resolution inserting Chapter 159 Funds into the Budget for the 

Camden County Department of Public Works, Division of 
Planning, Cross County Connection Transportation Management 
Association 2014 Reimbursement Grant Program in the amount of 
$3,500.00. 

 
11.  Resolution authorizing an Agreement, pursuant to a publicly 

advertised Request For Proposals, by and between the County of 
Camden (Department of Public Works) and Consulting Engineering 
Services, for Professional Engineering Services for the Camden 



County Roadway Safety Improvement Project in the amount of 
$68,388.91 - CAF#9900180674. 

 
12.  Resolution authorizing an Agreement, pursuant to a publicly 

advertised Request for Proposals, by and between the County of 
Camden (Department of Public Works) and T&M Associates for 
Professional Engineering Services for Dam Design and 
Inspection Services for various Dams, located in Camden 
County, on an "as needed basis". 

 
13.  Resolution authorizing Change Order No. 1 and Final (Bid B-

15/2013), by and between the County of Camden (Department of 
Public Works) and Asphalt Paving Systems, Inc., for the 
Milling and Resurfacing of West Park Boulevard (CR641) - Phase 
2, Haddon Township, for a decrease in the amount of 
$15,985.40. 

 
14.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (Bid CFP 1-14), by 

and between the County of Camden (Department of Public Works) 
and Charles Marandino, LLC, for Haddon Avenue (CR 561) Roadway 
Improvements - Phase I, from Euclid Avenue to Vesper 
Boulevard, in the City of Camden, in the total amount of 
$2,309,000.00, funds are available in the amount of 
$1,540,240.00 - CAF#9900180648. Balance of funding is 
contingent upon passage of the Chapter 159 Resolution. 

 
15.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (Bid A-28/2013- 

2nd Yr. Option), by and between the County of Camden 
(Department of Public Works) and Deer Carcass Removal 
Services, LLC, for the provision of Deer Carcass Removal 
Services, under the Camden County Cooperative Pricing System, 
ID#57 CCCPS. 

 
16.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (Bid B-17/2014), 

by and between the County of Camden (Department of Public 
Works) and Asphalt Paving Systems, Inc., for Snow Plowing on 
various roads in Camden County on an as-needed basis. 

 
17.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (Bid B-18/2014), 

by and between the County of Camden (Department of Public 
Works) and Gerald A. Barrett, LLC, for the Milling and 
Resurfacing along Warwick Road (CR669), Borough of Stratford, 
in the amount of $853,856.90 - CAF#9900180510. 

 
18.  Resolution rejecting Bid B-19/2014, supplying Ready Mixed 

Concrete II to Lindenwold Complex, Borough of Lindenwold, for 
the Camden County Department of Public Works as no bids were 
received. 

 
19. Resolution authorizing an Agreement, pursuant to a publicly 

advertised Request for Proposals, by and between the County of 
Camden (Department of Public works) and The Louis Berger 
Group, Inc., for the provision of Professional Engineering 
Services for the Cooper Safe Access Plan, Road Striping 
Improvements and Bike Lanes on North Park Drive (CR628), 
Township of Cherry Hill, in the amount of $68,024.37. Funding 
contingent upon passage of the Bond Substitution. 

 
20.  Resolution authorizing an Amended Agreement, pursuant to a 

publicly advertised Request for Proposals, by and between the 
County of Camden (Department of Public Works) and Remington & 
Vernick Engineers, for additional closely related Engineering 
Design Services for Roadway Improvements along Springdale Road 
(CR673) - Phase 2, Township of Cherry Hill, in the amount of 
$9,500.00 - CAF#9900180511. 

 



21.  Resolution authorizing an Agreement, pursuant to a publicly 
advertised Request for Proposals, by and between the County of 
Camden (Department of Public Works) and Craig Testing 
Laboratories, Inc., for Materials Testing and Inspection 
Services for various Projects in Camden County on an "as 
needed basis". 

 
22. Resolution ratifying the submission of a Grant Application by 

the County of Camden to Cross County Connections Management 
Association, for the 2014 Reimbursement Program for 
reimbursement costs related to the printing of a new County 
map in the amount of $2,500.00. 

 
23.  Resolution authorizing payment by the County of Camden 

(Department of Public Works) to National Paving, Inc. for hot 
patch on various County Roads, in the amount of $4,086.72 - 
CAF#9900180223. 

 
24.  Resolution Consenting to Borough of Pine Hill, Ordinance No. 

2014-915, for Creating No Parking on Westerly Side of Erial-
Clementon Road (CR703) from Turnersville Road (CR688) to West 
Evanson Avenue, Borough of Pine Hill. 

 
25.  Resolution authorizing and directing payment by the County of 

Camden (Library System) to ProQuest, LLC, for the provision of 
Library Materials, in the amount of $46,420.00 - 
CAF#9900179979. 

 
26.  Resolution approving personnel actions requested by or on 

behalf of Freeholder Leonard. 
 

27.  Resolution inserting Chapter 159 Funds into the Budget for the 
Camden County Office of the Prosecutor's Megan's Law & Local 
Law Enforcement Assistance Grant (JAG 1-7-12), in the amount 
of $22,388.00. 

 
28.  Resolution inserting Chapter 159 Funds into the Budget for the 

Camden County Office of the Prosecutor's STOP Violence Against 
Women Act (VAWA) Grant Program in the amount of $46,884.00. 
 

29. Resolution authorizing an Agreement, pursuant to a publicly 
advertised Request for Proposals, by and between the County of 
Camden (Department of Corrections) and Genesis Counseling 
Center, Inc., for Inmate Drug and Alcohol Rehabilitation 
Services (Second Chance Program) in the amount of $176,050.00. 
Funding available in the amount of $58,683.00 - 
CAF#9900180602. Balance of funding contingent upon passage of 
the 2015 Temporary and/or Permanent Budgets. 

 
30.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (State Contract 

#A-77560), by and between the County of Camden (Department of 
Corrections) and Software House International Corporation, 
(SHI)for the purchase of the CorreTrak Software and Hardware 
package including installation and technical services for Real 
Time Inmate Tracking, in the amount of $292,014.78 - 
CAF#9900179967. 

 
31.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (State Contract 

#A-77560), by and between the County of Camden (Department of 
Corrections) and Software House International Corporation 
(SHI), for the purchase of OMSe Embedded Fingerprint Software 
Option to be used for Inmate Identification and Tracking, in 
the amount of $28,396.00 -CAF#9900179973. 

 
32.  Resolution authorizing specific Sworn Personnel at the Camden 

County Correctional Facility to have check signing privileges 
on the facility's three Bank Accounts. 



 
33.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract, pursuant to 

solicitation of quotations, by and between the County of 
Camden (Office of the Prosecutor) and Boomerang USA, for the 
purchase of used furniture, in the amount of $20,260.00 - 
CAF#9900180401. 

 
34.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (WSCA #70263), by 

and between the County of Camden (Office of the Prosecutor) 
and Lenovo, Inc., for the purchase of computers, in the amount 
of $46,901.60 - CAF#9900180385. 

 
35. Resolution ratifying the submission of a Grant Application by 

the County of Camden (Sheriff's Department) to The New Jersey 
State Department of Law and Public Safety, from the 2014 State 
Body Armor Replacement Fund. 

 
36.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract, pursuant to 

solicitation of quotations, by and between the County of 
Camden  for the purchase of various uniform items for the 
Sheriff's Honor Guard Division, in the amount of $2,530.50 - 
CAF#9900179590. 

 
37.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (Bid A-65/2014), 

by and between the County of Camden (Department of Public 
Safety) and Archonix Systems, LLC, for Maintenance and Support 
for the ccCAD, ccMDC, XRMS, XMobile, and Related Systems, in 
the amount of $275,337.48 - CAF#9900178430. 

 
38.  Resolution authorizing a Shared Services Agreement, by and 

between the County of Camden (Department of Public Safety) and 
the Township of Cherry Hill (Fire Department), for the 
administration and management of the 2014 Fire Watch Program, 
in the amount of $47,551.00. Funding is contingent upon 
passage of the Chapter 159 Resolution. 

 
39.  Resolution authorizing payment in equity to Archonix Systems, 

LLC, for maintenance and support of all CAD Systems, and five 
(5) Stratus Servers, for the Camden County Department of 
Public Safety in the total amount of $111,719.96 - 
CAF#9900180246. 

 
40.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract, by and between 

the County of Camden (Office of the Prosecutor) and Lawmen 
Supply Company N.J., Inc. for uniforms and shirts, in the 
amount of $614.12 - CAF #9900179759 and #9900180068. 

 
41.  Resolution approving personnel actions requested by or on 

behalf of Freeholder McCray. 
 
42.  Resolution inserting Chapter 159 Funds into the Budget from 

the 2012 Recycling Enhancement Act Entitlement Grant, in the 
amount of $385,000.00. 

 
43.  Resolution inserting Chapter 159 Funds into the Budget from 

the 2013 Recycling Enhancement Act Entitlement Grant in the 
amount of $264,000.00. 

 
44.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (Bid A-56/2014), 

by and between the County of Camden (Department of Parks) and 
J.H. Williams Enterprises for the construction of Restrooms at 
Cooper River in the amount of $ 394,499.24 - CAF#9900180591. 

 
45.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (Bid A-59/2014), 

by and between the County of Camden (Department of Parks) and 
Kline Construction Co., Inc., for construction of the Multi-



Use Trailway from Route 130 to Kaighns Avenue, City of Camden, 
in the amount of $445,341.55 - CAF#9900180599. 

 
46.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (Bid A-64/2014), 

by and between the County of Camden (Department of Parks) and 
Rink Management Services Corporation, for the provision of a 
Portable Ice Skating Rink at Cooper River Park, in the amount 
of $133,000.00 - CAF#9900180654. 

 
47.  Resolution authorizing a Contract, by and between the County 

of Camden (Department of Parks) and Magnolia Garden Village, 
for the purchase of plants for various County Parks in an 
amount not to exceed $990.00 - CAF#9900180098. 

 
48.  Resolution authorizing an Agreement by and between the County 

of Camden (Division of Environmental Affairs) and South Jersey 
Land and Water Trust, for coordination of the Stewards of Open 
Space in Camden County Program, in an amount not to exceed 
$21,000.00 - CAF#9900180426. 

 
49.  Resolution approving recommendations of the Open Space 

Preservation Trust Fund Advisory Committee, relative to Round 
14-A Recreation Facility Enhancement Projects in an amount not 
to exceed $750,000.00 - Various CAF's. 

 
50.  Resolution approving personnel actions requested by or on 

behalf of Freeholder Nash. 
 
51.  Resolution inserting Chapter 159 Funds into the Budget for 

Capacity for Public Health Emergency Preparedness Grant in the 
amount of $288,915.00. 

 
52.  Resolution amending an Agreement, pursuant to a Competitive 

Contract Request for Proposals #12-11 Area Plan Grant 
Services,(2nd Yr. Option), by and between the County of Camden 
(Department of Health and Human Services) and Senior Citizens 
United Community Service, Inc., (SCUCS), to increase 
Congregate Nutrition and Meals on Wheels Programs Services by 
$82,064.00. Various CAF's. 

 
53.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (Bid A-37/2012 - 

3rd Yr. Option), by and between the County of Camden (Division 
of Senior & Disabled Services) and To and Fro Transportation, 
Inc. for the provision of transportation for Senior and 
Disabled residents, for the period 9/1/14 to 8/31/15, in the 
total amount of $483,000; funds are available in the amount of 
$152,000.00 - CAF#9900180347. Balance of funding is contingent 
upon availability and appropriation of funds in the 2015 
Temporary and/or Permanent Budgets. 

 
54.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (State Contract 

#A-73936), by and between the County of Camden and Sanofi 
Pasteur, Inc., for the purchase of Influenza Vaccine for the 
2014 -2015 Influenza Immunization Program in the amount of 
$159,228.03 - CAF#9900180372. 

 
55.  Resolution authorizing Hold Harmless Agreements, between the 

County of Camden and Various Entities who are owners of 
Facilities to be used by the Camden County Department of 
Health & Human Services for the County's 2014-2015 
Immunization Program. 

 
56.  Resolution authorizing an Agreement by and between the County 

of Camden (Department of Health & Human Services) and Rutgers, 
The State University of New Jersey (NJ Agricultural Experiment 
Station), to provide training to students in Public Health 
Training Programs, at no cost to the County. 



 
57.  Resolution authorizing an Agreement, by and between the County 

of Camden (Department of Health & Human Services) and Rutgers, 
The State University of New Jersey, Biomedical and Health 
Sciences, School of Public Health, to provide training to 
students in the Public Health Training Program at no cost to 
the County. 

 
58.  Resolution authorizing Agreements, pursuant to a publicly 

advertised Request for Proposals, by and between the County of 
Camden (Department of Health & Human Services) and Various 
Providers, for the provision of Programs for At-Risk Youth and 
their Families Utilizing New Jersey Juvenile Justice 
Commission Funding for the period January 1, 2014 through 
December 31, 2014, in the amount of $33,050.00. 

 
59.  Resolution authorizing an Agreement, by and between the County 

of Camden (Department of Health & Human Services), and Drexel 
University to provide Students with Clinical Experience in 
Health Administration at no cost to the County. 

 
60.  Resolution authorizing the submission of a Grant Application, 

by the County of Camden (Department of Health & Human 
Services) to the New Jersey Department of Human Services, 
Division of Mental Health and Addiction Services in the amount 
of $1,505,555.00. 

 
61.  Resolution authorizing the submission of a Grant Application 

by the County of Camden (Department of Health & Human 
Services) to the New Jersey Department of Environmental 
Protection Agency for the County Environmental Health Act 
(CEHA) Grant, in the amount of $210,632.00. 

 
62. Resolution ratifying the submission of a Grant Application by 

the County of Camden (Department of Health & Human Services) 
to the New Jersey Juvenile Justice Commission for the 2015 New 
Jersey Juvenile Detention Alternative Initiative Grant, in the 
amount of $120,000.00. 

 
63.  Resolution amending the Lease, by and between the County of 

Camden (Department of Health & Human Services) and Twin Oaks 
Community Services, for the County Modular Facility, also 
known as the Cherry Hill Regional Health Center, extending the 
term from February 1, 2017 to January 31, 2022. 

 
64.  Resolution amending Resolution No. 27, adopted January 16, 

2014, by and between the County of Camden (Department of 
Health & Human Services) and Various Local Advisory Committee 
on Alcohol and Drug Abuse recommended Agencies to reallocate 
and to correct the amount allocated for detox and short-term 
rehabilitation services. 

 
65.  Resolution proclaiming September 2014 as National Recovery 

Month. 
 
66.  Resolution approving personnel actions requested by or on 

behalf of Freeholder Rodriguez. 
 
67.  Resolution authorizing Acceptance of the Corrective Action 

Plan for the 2013 Camden County Audit. 
 
68.  Resolution authorizing Acceptance of the 2013 Report of Audit. 
 
69.  Resolution authorizing the County of Camden to join the 

Middlesex Regional Educational Services Commission Cooperative 
Pricing System (ID#65MCESCCPS), pursuant to N.J.S.A. 40A:11-
11(5). 



 
70.  Resolution ratifying a Contract, pursuant to solicitation of 

quotations, by and between the County of Camden (Department of 
Events and Community Outreach) and Tri-State Staging, Inc., 
for rental of a mobile stage for various County events, in the 
amount of $3,895.00 - CAF#9900180421. 

 
71.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract, pursuant to 

solicitation of quotations, by and between the County of 
Camden (Department of Events and Community Outreach) and 
Garrison Printing Company, for the provision of various 
printing projects, in the amount of $3,608.00 - 
CAF#9900180377. 

 
72.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (Bid A-55/2014), 

by and between the County of Camden (Department of Events and 
Community Outreach) and Spellcaster Productions, LLC, for the 
provision of a New Stage at Wiggins Park in the amount of 
$533,000.00 - CAF#9900180637. 

 
73.  Resolution ratifying an Agreement, by and between the County 

of Camden (Department of Events and Community Outreach) and 
iCan Shine, Inc., for the provision of a Bike Camp for a one 
week period to benefit County residents with disabilities and 
special needs, in the amount of $8,250.00 - CAF#9900180138. 

 
74.  Resolution authorizing payment, pursuant to solicitation of 

quotations, by the County of Camden (Department of Events and 
Community Outreach) to Andreotti's Catering, LLC, in the 
amount of $8,463.00 - CAF#9900179851. 

 
75. Resolution authorizing payment by the County of Camden 

(Department of Events and Community Outreach) to McFadden's 
Catering, in the amount of $375.00 - CAF#9900180174. 

 
76.  Resolution Amending Resolution No. 54, adopted April 17, 2014, 

for the sale of alcoholic beverages by authorized non-profit 
organizations or vendors at various events. 

 
77.  Resolution approving personnel actions requested by or on 

behalf of Deputy Director McDonnell. 
 
78.  Resolution inserting Chapter 159 Funds into the Budget for the 

Workforce Learning Link Program for the period 7/1/14 to 
6/30/15) in the amount of $124,000.00 

 
79.  Resolution inserting Chapter 159 Funds into the Budget for the 

Consolidation Implementation Grant from the New Jersey State 
Division of Local Government Services, in the amount of 
$3,000,000.00. 

 
80. Resolution Amending the 2014 County Table of Organization. 
 
81.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract, pursuant to 

solicitation of quotations, by and between the County of 
Camden (Department of Police Services) and Service Works, 
Inc., for the purchase and installation of additional security 
swipe access points at the Police Administration Building, in 
an amount not to exceed $14,963.75 - CAF#9900180333. 

 
82.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract, pursuant to 

solicitation of quotations, by and between the County of 
Camden (Department of Police Services) and Net Transcripts, 
Inc., for Transcription Services, in an amount not to exceed 
$15,000.00 - CAF#9900180002. 

 



83.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract, pursuant to 
solicitation of quotations, by and between the County of 
Camden (Department of Police Services) and NAPA Auto Parts, 
for the purchase of auto parts, in an amount not to exceed 
$999.00 - CAF#9900179815. 

 
84.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (State Contract 

No. A-82584), by and between the County of Camden (Department 
of Police Services) and AT&T Mobility II, LLC, for Cell Phone 
Service, in an amount not to exceed $40,000.00 - 
CAF#9900180080. 

 
85.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (State Contract 

No. A-83924), by and between the County of Camden (Department 
of Police Services) and Tactical Public Safety, for a 
maintenance contract for the E-911 Phone System, for a term of 
one year, in an amount not to exceed $21,000.00 - 
CAF#9900180350. 

 
86. Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (State Contract 

No. A-82583), by and between the County of Camden (Department 
of Police Services) and Verizon Wireless for telecommunication 
services for modems, in an amount not to exceed $75,000.00 - 
CAF#9900180000. 

 
87.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (State Contract 

No. A-76421), by and between the County of Camden (Department 
of Police Services) and Gloucester Transmission Service, for 
transmission repair services for Police fleet, in an amount 
not to exceed $21,500.00 - CAF#9900180254. 

 
88.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (State Contract 

No. A-85994), by and between the County of Camden (Department 
of Police Services) and BC Auto Parts, Inc., for the provision 
of auto parts, in an amount not to exceed $50,000.00 - 
CAF#9900179976. 

 
89.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (State Contract 

No. A-83489), by and between the County of Camden (Department 
of Police Services) and Enterprise Rent-A-Car, for the 
provision of Car Rentals for undercover work, in an amount not 
to exceed $30,000.00 - CAF#9900179856. 

 
90.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (State Contract 

No. A-82527), by and between the County of Camden (Department 
of Police Services) and Goodyear Wholesale Tire Center, for 
tires for police vehicles, in an amount not to exceed 
$45,000.00 - CAF#9900179978. 

 
91.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (State Contract 

No. A-80311), by and between the County of Camden (Department 
of Police Services) and General Sales Administration, t/a 
Major Police Supply, for maintenance on ALPR Equipment, in an 
amount not to exceed $29,317.00 - CAF#9900180641. 

 
92.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (State Contract 

No. A-81351), by and between the County of Camden (Department 
of Police Services) and Lawmen Supply Company N.J., Inc. for 
the purchase of Body Armor, Outercarrier and Nameplates, in 
the amount of $39,232.00 - CAF#9900180369. 

 
93.  Resolution ratifying the submission of a Grant Application, by 

the County of Camden (Department of Police Services) to the 
U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Community Oriented 
Policing for the 2014 Microgrant Initiative for Law 
Enforcement Grant for the period 9/1/14 to 8/31/16, in an 
amount not to exceed $100,000.00. 



 
94.  Resolution ratifying the submission of a Grant Application, by 

the County of Camden (Department of Police Services) to the 
U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Community Oriented 
Policing for the 2014 COPS Hiring Program Grant for the period 
9/1/14 to 8/31/17, in an amount not to exceed $3,629,155.00. 

 
95.  Resolution ratifying the submission of a Grant Application by 

the County of Camden (Department of Police Services) to the 
U.S. Department of Justice, Office of Community Oriented 
Policing for the 2014 Community Policing Development 
Continuation Funding Grant, for the period 9/1/14 to 8/31/16, 
in the amount of $150,000.00. 

 
96.  Resolution authorizing the submission of a Grant Application, 

by the County of Camden (Department of Police Services) to the 
New Jersey Division of Criminal Justice for the 2014 Body 
Armor Replacement Fund Grant for the period 9/1/14 to 8/31/15, 
in the amount of $50,000.00. 

 
97.  Resolution authorizing an award of Contract, pursuant to 

N.J.S.A. 40A:11-5(1)(a)(ii)(EUS), by and between the County of 
Camden (Department of Police Services) and The Cordero Group 
for Management Consultant Services, in the amount of 
$36,100,00 - CAF#9900180573. 

 
98.  Resolution authorizing payment in equity by the County of 

Camden (Department of Police Services) to Packetalk, LLC, for 
Maintenance Services for the existing proprietary Camera 
Software for the Eye-in-the-Sky System Zones 1 through 5 and 
Headquarters, in the amount of $17,794.00 - CAF#9900180190. 

 
99.  Resolution Amending Resolution No. 49, adopted July 17, 2014, 

establishing Camden County Opiate and Heroin Addiction 
Awareness Task Force to correct name to Camden County Board of 
Freeholders Addiction Awareness Task Force and Appointing 
Members to the Task Force. 

 
100. Resolution authorizing an award of Contract, by and between 

the County of Camden (Department of IT/Telecommunications) and 
County Business Systems for professional and programming 
services related to the migration and consolidation of 
multiple existing Services to one (1) New Virtual Server, in 
an amount not to exceed $4,500.00 - CAF#9900180286. 

 
101. Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (State Contract 

No. A-83083), by and between the County of Camden (Department 
of IT/Telecommunications) and Johnston Communication Voice & 
Data for Network Authentication Upgrade, in an amount not to 
exceed $17,543.50 - CAF#9900180308. 

 
102. Resolution authorizing an award of Contract (State Contract 

No. A-77560), by and between the County of Camden (Office of 
Archives & Records Management) and Software House 
International Corporation, for annual maintenance and support 
for the Camden County Records Information (RIM) System, OARM 
System and Clerk of the Board System Module, in the amount of 
$30,804.81 - CAF#9900180603. 

 
103. Resolution authorizing an award of Contract, pursuant to 

solicitation of quotations, by and between the County of 
Camden (Department of Economic & Workforce Development) and 
Dearborn National Life Insurance Company for the provision of 
an Employee Group Term Life Insurance Policy for Camden County 
One Stop and Resource Center Employees for the period 10/1/14 
to 9/30/16, in the amount of $25,306.00, funds are available 
in the amount of $9,489.78 - CAF#9900170323. Balance of 



funding is contingent upon the availability and appropriation 
of funds in the 2015 and 2016 Temporary and/or Permanent 
Budgets. 

 
104. Resolution authorizing the approval and execution of Camden 

County Workforce New Jersey Area Contract PY'2014 for funds 
covering 7/1/14 to 6/30/15 in the amount of $10,091,489.00. 

 
105. Resolution approving personnel actions requested by or on 

behalf of Freeholder Director Cappelli. 
 
   

RESOLUTION 106 – NO MOTION MADE – FAILS 

 
106. Resolution acknowledging personnel actions by or on         
 behalf of constitutional or statutory row offices. 

 

 
 The Deputy Director said at this time the meeting is open to 
any member of the public who wishes to address the Board of 
Freeholders on any topic.  He declared the public hearing open.  
 

 Thomas McCann of Berlin addressed the Freeholders on behalf of 
Greg DePaul who had to leave.  Mr. McCann said I think Greg’s 
question had to do with the status of the proposed use of the 
property on Pump Branch Road.  He said I think it was more of a 
concern about a County fairground.  The Deputy Director said Jack 
Sworaski who is the head of our Open Space Program is here.  Mr. 
McCann said I spoke with Jack.  Mr. McCann said I am the former 
Director of Hudson County and I served there for years and I 
retired here.  He said I spoke with Green Acres people and they 
said there would have to be several public hearings.  He said Jack 
was very helpful and we appreciate that they recognized this was 
not the best site for a County Fairground.  He said basically it 
abuts everybody’s house – the rodeo area with a speaker system 
would have been right behind Greg’s house.  He said the access road 
would have hugged everybody’s property.  Mr. McCann said I have 
attended these meetings for 31 years as a representative just as 
Jack does.  Thank you very much for relocating this event. 
 

 Danielle Gioffre of Hammonton addressed the Freeholders and 
said I am a Girl Scout, Troop 30910, and I am trying to earn my 
Girl Scout Silver Award which is the highest award a girl scout at 
my level can earn.  She said she is running a soccer camp for 
Children of Special Needs and it is starting this week from Monday 
to Saturday and we have been trying to have people come as players 
for a month or two but we only have three people as of now.  She 
said I am just trying to get the word out.  The Deputy Director 
asked for the ages of children who can play.  She said from 
Kindergarten to 7th Grade.  The Deputy Director said in Camden 
County we have a lot of programs for special needs kids and adults 
and Sandi Kelly who oversees the whole project is here.  We have a 
lot of contacts with families of disabled children.  The Deputy 
Director asked for her contact information and we will make sure 
Karen Widener gives you a call and see if she can do an email blast 
for you.  Danielle said we have been trying to get in touch with 
different organizations.  She said the project has to be done 
before she is a 9th Grader.  Danielle said we don’t need a specific 
amount of kids we just need enough to have a game.  She said 
usually you need 11 players.  Sandi Kelly will try to help Danielle 
and get her in touch with Karen.  Sandi is going to meet with 
Danielle.  
 

 Bernice Hile of Elm Town addressed the Freeholders.  Ms. Hile 
said she was born and raised in Atlantic County.  She was an 
Atlantic County Committeewoman for 17 years.  She said her 



grandparents built Sweetwater Casino.  She said they gave me 10 
acres of land and I lived there for 45 years.  She said my house 
burned down in 2008.  She said I was involved with the Senior 
freeze because I was of that age and I got it.  She said I moved to 
Elm Town – the zip code was 08037 which is confusing because 
Hammonton has the same zip code.  She said I thought I was moving 
into Atlantic County but I really moved into Camden County.  She 
said so I applied for the freeze over 3 years ago and it is five 
years now and I am afraid I am going to lose my house.  She said I 
am on a very fixed income and this is a beautiful place to live the 
houses are very nice and I like it there.  She said I am wondering 
when did that freeze change because I did have it when I was in 
Sweetwater – does anyone know?  The Deputy Director said that is a 
State question.  The Deputy Director said Marge DellaVecchia is our 
Deputy County Administrator who spent a lot of time working in the 
State – she knows a lot of folks maybe she can help you.   
 Ms. Hile said Elm Town is run by trustees.  Since we are 
Winslow Township, the trustees are elected by the residents and 
rules are made by those trustees.  She said it is a private 
organization and she was told when she was involved in politics in 
Atlantic County that senior citizen complexes – if you have a 
certain amount of homes that are vacant (13%) – where people die or 
move in Elm Town, I think we have over 13% homes vacant.  She said 
I have a daughter that is 53 years old.  She said I was told that 
she can’t move in there but a lawyer and some Atlantic County 
people told me that if there is a certain percentage of vacant 
homes in a senior citizen community that if people are close to 
retirement age, they may be accepted.  She said isn’t there a way 
that we can go over the trustees – from the County.  Is there any 
kind of law on the books?  The Deputy Director said the County 
government can’t do that – again it is a private entity but since 
they are receiving some federal money, I think there are rules.  
Ms. DellaVecchia interjected and said the Department of Community 
Affairs handles that.  The Deputy Director said Marge will steer 
you in the right direction. 
 

 Shirley Corsey of Sicklerville addressed the Board.  Ms. 
Corsey said I am a small business owner.  My School is Healthcare 
IT School of New Jersey.  She said we are approved by Workforce New 
Jersey and that allows people to go to all of the County One Stop 
or unemployment centers – they are eligible for training grants.  
She said my question is with all the Casinos closing in Atlantic 
City, even though we are Camden County, it does affect a lot of 
people from our County who are working there and they are 
estimating over 5,000 people.  The first question is do we know how 
many Camden County people are affected by these layoffs?  The 
Deputy Director responded and said about 400 live in Camden County 
and Kathy Mayfield from the One Stop and Frank Filipek and I had a 
meeting and I asked do you have those $4,000.00 Grants and they do 
and would these Casino workers be eligible and they will.  He said 
they go down before the people are actually laid off (Rapid 
Response Team) and they discuss what programs are available.  He 
said the answer is there is going to be an aggressive push by those 
folks and Kathy and Frank are all over it.  Ms. Corsey said my 
question is since I am a Camden County resident and a County small 
business owner – I am connected with One Stop but are we in the 
community going to do outreach.  She said a lot of the things you 
mentioned come from the state down and what I am proposing are ways 
that we can really reach people and what I want to know as a small 
business owner, how can I be even more effective in letting people 
from our community here in Winslow Township – I have a school it is 
on line – it is not far away – it is convenient – I just want to 
have an opportunity to be a part of all the eligible providers 
specifically with our Camden County residents.  So they know there 
is an eligible school, that they know what they need to do – how 
can we outreach.  She said they give healthcare and IT training – 
it is a specific area that a lot of people are not aware of.  The 



reason why I want to bring this here is like the Casino industry is 
regulated so is the healthcare IT.  She said this is not Allied 
Health – what I do is support.  It is not just medical billing 
coding – our IT is electronic medical records, the front desk 
clerk.  She said your response is exactly why I want an opportunity 
to have some community outreach to show people in the community – 
all people in our community about what this is – demand jobs with 
hospitals and clinics – just like the Casino industry is regulated 
so is the healthcare industry.  A lot of the people being laid off 
have transferable skills and the background will fit in nicely with 
jobs they can be hired by Cooper, Urgent Care Centers.  The Deputy 
Director said there is going to be a meeting in the second week of 
September that they are putting together which will feature – not a 
public meeting but will start as a small meeting which will be the 
CEO’s of Cooper and Virtua, Inspira, Kennedy.  He said they are 
going to sit around and talk about these workers and talk to these 
CEO’s and say what is in demand jobs that you really need.  After 
that is done, then there will be a whole outreach with One Stop 
with Kathy and Frank.  The Deputy Director said the only thing I 
can suggest you do is keep staying with and talking with them.  
They are going to have information sessions for these laid off 
workers.  She interrupted and said they are in Camden City.  The 
Deputy Director said, no, this is Camden County – the whole County. 
 Ms. Corsey said so they are going to locate all Camden County.  
The Deputy Director said the plan is they will have information 
sessions throughout the County.  Displaced workers will be invited 
to the meetings and at that time Kathy and Frank will tell them 
what they have to do.  He told her to keep in touch with Kathy and 
the One Stop.   
 Freeholder McCray interjected and said I work in the 
healthcare field.  He said you have a contract with Camden County. 
 She said yes but just because we are listed, doesn’t mean we are 
marketed.  She had brochures. 
 

 John Howell of Sicklerville addressed the Board.  He said I go 
to the One Stop in Camden and they have a great training facility. 
 They have the people already there.  He said we need facilities 
here in Winslow.  He said there is a school for the special needs 
children down the street.  We turned into the Superintendent’s 
office to use as office space.  He said these classrooms still 
exist – the whole building is not being used.  We can work 
together.  Ms. Corsey interjected and said we need training right 
here.  Mr. Howell said a lot of the African American children who 
graduated and are between the ages of 18 to 30 never had a job 
since they left high school.  They need to update and write resumes 
and be trained for a job.  He said my nephew and son until recently 
didn’t have a job for three years after they left high school.  Mr. 
Howell said what I am saying is we have facilities right here in 
Winslow – if we can bring the training people here, we can work 
together.  He said we have a facility that has the classrooms 
already.  He said everyone here who went to school knows where the 
High School is – it is something where we can work together as a 
township and a county and help each other at the same time.  The 
Deputy Director said the bottom line is the money for the training 
is from the One Stop.  He said the training happens in different 
areas.  Ms. Corsey knows it is held at the College but not everyone 
can get to the College.  She said this is practical education.  Mr. 
Howell said we do have facilities.  Ms. Corsey said I am the 
contact provider but how do we reach people here in Winslow.  The 
Deputy Director said the Freeholder Board would help to provide 
training information to residents.  Mr. Howell said the County 
already has people who do this – we have a facility if they are 
willing to come and use our facilities.  He said we have it right 
here – everything is here.  Mr. Angilella asked Mr. Howell to give 
his contact information and someone will contact him about 
training. Ms. Corsey said I am talking about community outreach 
bringing it to our people. 



 

 Mr. Givoni identified himself as a School Board Member.  He 
said I have nothing to do with this training program but regarding 
the building which this gentleman is talking about – that building 
was vacant so Winslow Township as well as the school system asked 
for the building and got it – one of our State Senator’s helped us 
get that building.  Previously, administration was in that building 
which was the Middle School so they started using that building.  
At the present time, there are no classrooms there, it is an 
administration building.  I wanted to clear that up.   

Mr. Givoni said I have a question with regard to the 
intersection of Cross Keys Road and Sicklerville Road.  When you 
are going from Sicklerville Road to Cross Keys Road you can make a 
left turn on left arrow but coming from Gloucester Township of 
Sicklerville Road, if someone wants to make a right turn, - no turn 
on red, but the sign is so far back that no one remembers that 
there is not a right turn on red.  People are making a right turn 
and I don’t blame them because the board is too far back.  Is it 
possible to put a board in the center where someone is going to 
make a turn and saying no turn on red so people understand what 
they are supposed to do. 
 The Deputy Director called upon Sam Martello, Director of 
Public Works to answer.  Mr. Martello said that is actually the 
Department of Transportation but we will contact them to see if 
this can be done.   
 The next question is regarding the Pennsauken Mart.  He said 
they used to pay taxes and it has been many years when the County 
took over that land and they said a friend of ours wants to bring 
in an Ice Hockey team.  He said I have not seen an Ice Hockey Team 
there – all I see are weeds growing on the property.  I don’t know 
if anyone is collecting any taxes on that property anymore and I 
don’t know how much taxes have been lost in the process.  The 
Deputy Director said that is a Pennsauken Township issue – the 
Freeholder Board does not own that – Pennsauken does and they are 
trying very hard, along with the County to try to redevelop it.  
That is in the process.  Mr. Givoni said why did they destroy it 
and not pay taxes?  The Deputy Director said he was not aware of 
that. 
 

 Allen Osborne of Winslow Township addressed the Freeholders 
and said my question concerns the DOT and the intersection of 
Berlin Cross Keys Road.  He said the left turn signal when you are 
turning on to Rt. 30 – I would like to recommend that the turn 
signal be extended.  He said only 3 or 4 cars can get through.  He 
said that turn is long and sharp.  The Public Works Director Sam 
Martello responded and said again it is a DOT issue but we will 
contact them about the timing.   
  

Seeing no one, the Deputy Director asked for a motion to close 
the public hearing.  Freeholder Gentek made a motion to close the 
public hearing with a second by Freeholder Rodriguez and all 
Freeholders present voted aye. 

 
The Deputy Director said I will now open the floor to the 

Freeholders for their comments.  
 

 Freeholder Rodriguez said it is nice to be in Winslow.  She 
said it is very peaceful and a friendly environment – nice people 
here.  She thanked the Mayor and Council and acknowledged Mayor 
Barry Wright who is a strong advocate for the community!  She 
thanked the residents for all their comments and suggestions.  She 
said great ideas came forth tonight and that is what this is all 
about.  Thank you for participating.  The Freeholder thanked 
Freeholder Gentek for a dare.  She said for those of you who want 
to hang out after the meeting, there are a couple of Freeholders 
who are going to be taking a shower!  Freeholder Gentek is 
orchestrating this.  She said I am extremely honored to do this 



because for those of you who know about Lou Gehrig’s disease, it is 
an unbelievable devastating disease and what is most tragic with 
the history ALS has been known for such a long time – a cure has 
not increased much.  It is very honoring for me to be able to take 
this challenge and to help contribute to the cause - perhaps 
improving the medical efforts and research that goes into finding a 
cure or at least better treatment.  She said I am excited in doing 
this and asked everyone to stay and watch us get drenched! 
 

 Freeholder Gentek thanked the Freeholders for being a good 
sport.  She said I did mine the other night and it is “cold”.  It 
is for such a great cause and I thank all of you for participating. 
 She referred to a gentleman whose mother has it and she has no 
mobility at all and he was just diagnosed with it.  It is really 
sad.  On a brighter note, we are having a County fair on September 
27 and 28 at the Lakeland Complex in Gloucester Township.  She said 
the details are on the County Website.  It will be a lot of fun.  
She said we are bringing about the old time country fair, an apple 
pie contest and also will have a parade.  Thank you all for coming 
out this evening. 

  

 Freeholder McCray thanked everyone for coming this evening.  
He thanked Mayor Wright and said he is a great guy.  He said we 
actually got started together – we had a lot of good times on the 
campaign trail with him.  Winslow is a great town and a lot of good 
things are happening.  He wished everyone a safe summer and a great 
Labor Day weekend.   

 

Deputy Director McDonnell thanked everyone in Winslow Township 
for hosting the meeting.  He thanked everyone for staying for the 
whole meeting – we are glad you were here and appreciate your 
comments.  The Deputy Director thanked all the employees of Camden 
County who do a great job every day for the residents of Camden 
County. 
 

The Deputy Director asked for a motion to adjourn.  Freeholder 
Gentek made a motion to adjourn with a second by Freeholder 
Rodriguez and all Freeholders present voted aye.  The meeting was 
adjourned at 8:30 p.m. 
 
      Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
      Marianne DiPiero 
      Clerk of the Board 
 
 


